RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

June 11, 2013
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MARK FLEISCHHAUER







DIANE KANTROS







KAREN HATTER







LISA ROSENTHAL







DIANE LYONS

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, BRETT KING, ED DAVENPORT, JOHN KEMNITZER, DEIRDRE d’ALBERTIS, LAURA SCHULKIND, KELLY TOUSSAINT, CANDY POTTER, GAIL SLOANE, MEMBERS OF THE FACULTY AND STAFF, MEMBERS OF LOCAL 445 AND THE TEAMSTERS UNION, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
[Early Executive Session held in the District Office Conference Room.] 

1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order in the District Office Conference Room at 6:32 pm. 

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to appoint Lisa Rosenthal as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE:  6 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 6:33 pm for the purpose of discussion of matters made confidential by the Family Educational Rights Privacy Act.

VOTE:  6 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

(Also present during Executive Session was Gary Silveira, Esq., of Shaw Perelson May and Lambert. Mr. Slayton joined the Executive Session at 6:48 pm.)

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 7:33 pm.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to adjourn at 7:33 pm in order to reconvene in the Middle School/High School Library.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

President Burns re-opened the meeting in the Middle School/High School Library at 7:39 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the May 28, 2013 Regular Meeting*
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

2.0 Public Comment

A parent residing in the Town of Clinton addressed the Board to express concern over the continuing issue with bus transportation. She expressed satisfaction with the District’s efforts to keep the parents informed, but is concerned about the record of Durham School Services, stating that the company’s practices have given rise to 200 labor disputes. She also expressed dismay about the rate of pay, described as poverty level, for local drivers, the lack of benefits, and the turnover rate which she described as 40%. She encouraged the District to express outrage at the treatment of the drivers and ask that Durham engage in binding arbitration.
Adrian Huff, Principal Officer of Local 445 of the Teamsters, which represents the bus drivers and monitors working for Durham School Services, addressed the Board to express dissatisfaction with what he described as the company-imposed unfair contract and stated that Durham has not been back to this area to negotiate since March, attributed to what Durham says is the unreasonable stance of the union. The union has proposed interest arbitration in which an independent party would decide the issues. No strike would be brought during the course of this arbitration. He asked the District to encourage Durham to enter binding arbitration.
A driver for Durham described her close relationship with the students she transports and their parents, complained of the performance of the relief driver in the recent past who took her route while she was out sick, along with what she described as the company’s lack of appropriate response, and asked the Board to stand behind the bus drivers in this dispute.
President Burns thanked the speakers for sharing their concerns and assured them that the District supported a speedy end to the labor dispute.
4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Recognition of 2012-13 Staff and Board of Education Retirees*
President Burns reviewed the careers of the two retirees, Candy Potter, with twenty years of service, most recently as Secretary to the Direction of Special Education; and Gail Sloane, eighteen years of service as a Math teacher at Rhinebeck High School.
President Burns also recognized the two Board members who are stepping down: Vice President Paul Slayton, with nine years of volunteer service on the Board and Trustee Karen Hatter, with six years of volunteer service on the Board. 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to suspend the rules and adjourn at 7:55 pm so that those assembled could partake of cake and celebrate the retirees.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

President Burns recalled the meeting to order at 8:33 pm.
4.2
Board Committee Reports
Personnel:  President Burns reported that the Committee had participated in an informal meeting with the RTA and the District negotiating team to discuss improvements to the negotiating process. The Committee discussed Policy 9240 and whether it can be extended to the process of hiring long-term subs, given the complication that circumstances vary when it comes to long-term sub situations.
Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that the Committee discussed goals, reviewed the decrease in participation in Arts and Music, and discussed perhaps involving more seniors in attending Art and Music events through the use of discount tickets. Arbor Ridge has approached the District about participation in an Arts program. There is interest in improving how directions to athletic events held at other school venues are made available. There is also interest in developing a form through which candidate profiles can be generated and posted at the time of the Board election. Work continues on developing the website. 
A brief discussion followed about the successful posting of the Board meetings on You Tube. 
President Burns thanked Mrs. Hatter for once again arranging for the hanging of the “Congratulations Graduates” banners in the community.

Curriculum: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee followed up on the CELT audit and narrowed down the Mission and Vision, which is still being tweaked. Discussion is focusing on the meaningful use of technology integration and vertical alignments, with consideration of whether the wording referring to online learning should be in the Vision. The Committee is still discussing the role of the Technology Director, how the position may evolve, and the vision of this as an administrative position working alongside the Curriculum Director. The current version of the Mission and Vision will be sent back to the original group for review. The Committee continues to look at the Lego robotics program, review plans to expand language offerings, and are preparing to look at the next generation of science curriculum which is coming in 2015.
Discussion followed about the skills needed in the Technology Director position. There is a belief that a technology industry background without educational administration skills will not be effective. Someone restricted to computer skills would not understand how schools work and be unable to integrate technology successfully in the classroom.
President Burns reported that the CDEP Committee had met on May 28 and discussed how best to use Superintendent Conference Day time. The Committee also discussed testing concerns and how to maintain the District value of educating the whole child.
4.3 
BOE Summer Meeting Schedule
Mr. Phelan reported that it appeared July 9 would be the date for the Organizational Meeting, given state requirements and Board member availability. August 27 appears to be the only other settled date for the summer schedule. Board members should contact Mr. Phelan about their interest in when a workshop on Goals would best be scheduled, which could either be a weekday or a Saturday, given availability and preference. Board members should also indicate their interest in using the facilitator who worked with the Board this year, or arranging for another facilitator. The additional meetings to be held over the summer have yet to be determined.
4.4 
Testing Concerns 

President Burns opened a discussion about whether the Board wished to form an ad hoc committee to craft a statement from the Board regarding high stakes testing that would send a message to the staff and the community setting forth the Board’s position. 
Discussion ensued concerning how the message should be targeted, the very complex nature of the subject, whether the focus should be on the testing per se or broadened to cover the whole education reform topic, and whether a committee would be the best vehicle for tackling the issues and crafting the statement. The Board members hold diverse positions on the issues. The issues were described as hot button within the community that were deserving of having the Board articulate a position and take some leadership in responding to the challenges. To be most effective, the discussion should take place over the summer so that a position statement is in place in September.
Support was expressed for the creation of a committee, as the most efficient approach to wrestling with the issues, with the composition to be determined and with input from the incoming members of the Board.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News



Vice President Slayton reported that the cake was very good.

President Burns expressed the pride of the Board in the success of the track and field athletes, and mentioned how impressive it was to have 10 teams recognized by MHAL as Student Athlete teams.
5.2
Old Business 
Ms. Rosenthal and Vice President Slayton will not be here for the last meeting in June for discussion of the final audit report review. The Audit Committee will be meeting on Monday and will discuss how to approach the report for the meeting of June 25.
5.3
Public Comment

Deirdre d’Albertis, Board member-elect, addressed the Board to express thanks for their attention to the issue of high stakes testing, which is a complex issue and presents a daunting task in creating a unified statement. She suggested bearing in mind the Mission statement and how that connects to these policy issues.
Teri Kupiec addressed the Board to thank the members for their service, especially Mrs. Hatter and Vice President Slayton. She reported having traveled to Albany to attend the recent rally on the testing issue and learned much from listening to Superintendents, Principals, and students speak about the testing program. Students particularly are being subject to a great deal of stress, which was only increased in this District with the bus driver strike on the day of the MAPS testing. She expressed hope that the Board will continue investigating the issue.

5.4
Other

Mr. Fleischhauer commented on the recent article in NYSSBA listing the speakers for the October convention and suggested that the Board members discuss, at the July meeting, the possibility of attending the convention this year.

President Burns noted that the Board members had not attended the convention or other NYSSBA activities in several years and that it would be helpful to the new Board members to gain these experiences. 
President Burns also commented that while she appreciated that the bus drivers had attended this evening’s meeting, there is also concern about the disruption caused by the job action. She thanked the Superintendent for his handling of the situation and the efforts to communicate with the parents and would like to continue to let Durham know of the District’s concerns.
Mr. Phelan noted that the District had already communicated to Durham the need for a resolution to the situation. The District does not want to start another year with this hanging over our collective heads. As a third-party, there is not much the District can do other than encourage Durham to do what it can to reach a resolution.
6.0
Action Items

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Slayton, the Board voted to suspend the rules and take up Item 6.11 at this time.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.11
+Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a donation from the Rhinebeck Central School District Class of 1963 in the total amount of $1,405 for the purchase of audiometer and used by the school nurse for students in need, in the name of deceased classmates, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, Mr. Fleischhauer noted that Mrs. Donna Mahoney, a member of the Class of 1963 was present tonight, and that the Class of 1963 also included Mr. Jack Shackleton, longtime Instrumental Music Teacher, now retired. Mr. Fleischhauer commented that this demonstrates the great connection between the Class and school, and the funding is a great donation.

 VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Immediately following the vote, a brief discussion took place about the origins of this donation and the suggestion was made that consideration be given to the development of a “wish list” of items that would be of use to the District such that families and individuals could then select an item within their means, if they so desired, to which they could contribute to allow the District to purchase.

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (Extra Classroom Fund, April 2013).*
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

 6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleichhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted  to grant tenure to Henry Frischknecht, in the tenure area of  Social Studies, effective September 1, 2013, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.*

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Danielle Christensen-Hicks, in the tenure area of Special Education, effective September 1, 2013, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.*

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.4  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Alyce Dolce, in the tenure area of Home Economics (General), effective September 1, 2013, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.*
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of the 2013-14 CSE/CPSE Committee Chairs, CSE/CPSE parent members, and CSE/CPSE Committee members. (See attached.)* 
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
 6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation in the amount of $7,351.25 in support of the implementation of the Project Lead The Way (PLTW) Introduction to Engineering & Design high school course, as submitted by Mr. Marvin Kreps, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, Mr. Phelan reported that Mr. Steve Jenkins of the RSF had stopped by while the Board was in Executive Session and provided the checks for Item 6.6 and a donation accepted at the previous meeting for professional development related to Common Core Standards. Mr. Jenkins also wanted to express the thanks of the RSF to Karen Hatter and Paul Slayton for their service on the Board.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
****** TABLED***** Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of team leaders and advisors for Bulkeley Middle School for the 2013-2014 school year. (See attached list.)*
Motion by Kantaros, seconded by Slayton, the Board voted to TABLE Item 6.7.
6.8
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $1,419, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, the Board expressed thanks to the PTSO for their ongoing generosity in helping the teachers and administrators do the right thing for our students.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.9
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Summer 2013 pupil personnel and administrative services work.  (See attached.)*
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Spring 2013 Continuing Education Instructors. (See attached.)*
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.11
[Voted Previously] +Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a donation from the Rhinebeck Central School District Class of 1963 in the total amount of $1,405 for the purchase of audiometer and used by the school nurse for students in need, in the name of deceased classmates, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

6.12
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the following resolution:
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board hereby adopts the Superintendent of School’s determination dated May 10, 2013 regarding Student No 061113; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board President is hereby authorized to sign the Board Determination on behalf of the Board of Education; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board Clerk is hereby directed to mail the Board Determination to the student’s parents.
VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to move into executive session at 9:40 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular individual.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:55 pm.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:56 pm.

VOTE:  7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

